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Swaffham Town Council
Minutes of the Full Town Council meeting held on Wednesday 13th March 2019 at 6.30pm in the Council Chamber, Town Hall Swaffham.

Present:


Mayor Cllr C Houghton (in the Chair)

Councillors:
Mrs W Bensley, Mrs B Bowler, Mr P Darby, Mrs T Jennison, Mrs S Lister, Mrs S Matthews, Mr L Scott, Mrs J Skinner, Mrs A Thorp, Mr S Bell, Mrs J Buckley-Stevens, Mr R Bartram
Town Clerk:

Mr R Bishop
Minute Taker:

Mrs C Smith
Public: 

13
Police:

2


1. Apologies for Absence 
Cllr I Sherwood – District Council business
Cllr E Colman – County Council business
2. Declarations of Interest
Cllr Bartram 8.1b

Cllr Bell 13.3
3. Police Report
J Higgins, police officer gave a report on the crime figures for Swaffham by category, these had not changed significantly compared to previous months. The Police officers present answered Cllrs questions which included an update on damage to vehicles on London Rd, Watton St and Princess St and it was confirmed that there was no evidence to pursue. 
The recent incursion by travellers onto Council land and the difficulties caused by; the breaking of the lock to enter the land, dogs roaming an area off the lead where members of the public were using a public footpath and the mess left behind when the group moved on were discussed. Police officers confirmed that as there was no firm evidence who broke the lock, they could not charge those on the field, trespass is a civil offence. Police Officers were happy to attend with Council officers to avoid a breach of the peace.
Responding to a question regarding what evidence was needed for the police to act, officers confirmed that each case is considered on its own merits. Breckland can deal with dog issues and fly tipping the police can only respond where there has been a criminal offence. It was confirmed that the police architectural liaison service would be able to give advice on keeping sites secure in the future. The Town Clerk thanked the local police team for their support and advice over the recent events.
The meeting was adjourned at 6.45 p.m. for public participation.

See Appendix 3 

The meeting was resumed at 7.07p.m.
4. Mayor’s Report 

4.1. Mayor visits:
  
The Mayor reported that he would attend the event at RAF Marham to mark the end of service 
for the Tornado.
1.1. Just Fur Dogz – a request to hold a dog show on Campingland was considered. The event would raise funds for charity, and the Council was offered to choose a charity to benefit from half the proceeds. The land would be free of charge to the event organisers, Just Fur Dogz. It was agreed to allow the event on 18th August. An event management plan would need to be done by the organisers and submitted to Swaffham Town Council and Breckland. No vehicles would be allowed on the site.
It was agreed to allow the dog show to be held on the Campingland on 18th August. An event management plan would need to be produced by Just Fur Dogz and no vehicles would be allowed on the Campingland.
1.2. Planning Application 3PL/2018/1381A – Cllrs considered the amended facia proposal for the works which would tone down the blue. It was agreed to accept the suggested changes to include white sides by 8 votes to 4.
It was agreed to accept the suggested change to the facia of the works to include white sides.
1.3. Youth Advisory Board – A request to use the Buttercross for a photo shoot in the Easter holidays was presented to Council. It was agreed to allow the photoshoot to go ahead.
It was agreed to go allow the photoshoot to go ahead.
1.4. 10k Road Race 19th May 2019 - the group organising the race hoped to use the land adjacent to the Green Britain centre and would be asking Breckland if this is possible. The Breckland Councillors present were asked to support this proposal when it came to Breckland.
1.5. Proposed new Catholic school – Cllrs noted that a letter of support had already been sent regarding this proposal and that there was no a new opportunity to comment in the latest consultation. It was agreed to further support the new school proposal and re-send the supporting letter.
It was agreed to re-send a supporting letter to this round of consultation for a new Catholic School.
5. Reports Principal Authorities
1.1. County Councillor

Cllrs noted the tabled report from Cllr Ed Colman.
1.2. Breckland District Councillors

Cllrs noted the table report from Cllr Ian Sherwood.
 It was noted that the Neighbourhood Plan had been recommended to go to referendum. The Breckworld app was only available on apple devices and Cllr Darby reported that it was hoped this would roll out to android at some point. It was noted that car park work to Theatre St would commence around 26th March.
6. Minutes of the previous meetings
The minutes of the meeting of 11th February 2019 were amended to include the decision to commission a new historical panel for the western elevation of the UKPN cabinet. The minutes were then agreed and signed as an accurate record by the Chairman. 
7. Town Hall Report by the Town Clerk 
1.1. The Town Clerk highlighted the following items for the Council to note:
a) 
Notes from the meeting with Highways on 5th March 2019 were distributed with the Agenda pack.

Damaged Railings – The Town Clerk reported that the railings at the Traffic Lights had got to the stage where a long-term solution needed to be found, as a conservation area standard railing in the current layout had an average lifespan of weeks, rather than years, with certain areas damaged regularly and awaiting repair for longer periods than they are fully intact. It just doesn’t work. A discussion therefore needed to start with Norfolk County Council in respect of designing out the problem areas, or replacing with off the shelf railings, so that repairs can be acted upon quickly. The current situation was untenable in the long-term. The Town Clerk would consult the traffic group and then meet with the NCC cabinet member, Cllr Colman and the highway engineer to take this forward. 
b) Urgent review of Council procedure, protocol and arrangements following the death of a senior National Figure
It was recommended to set up a working group to work with officers to meet with representatives of other key organisations within the Town, churches etc. in order to draft a protocol, procedure and arrangements that will apply in certain circumstances. Cllrs were invited to get in touch with the Town Clerk if they would like to be involved in this work. The Mayor stated that there was no intention to cause any upset or offence by including this item on the agenda but concluded that a plan needed to be in place for any significant event that might affect the Town.
c) Moving Towards a Paperless Office
A presentation had been set up at the Carnegie Rooms in Thetford for Thursday 11th July for the five Breckland market towns, to enable a company called Modern.Gov to come and demonstrate their unique software that makes it possible to reduce paper within the office by use of technology and by not duplicating effort. It offers paperless meeting solutions, meeting management, tracks decisions and actions, multiple functions in a single product. The Clerks present at the Conference thought it better to offer a demonstration, rather than try to explain the advantages this software can give.

This is for the new Council to consider after the May elections but looking at the progress made in the past four years on this issue, it is essential for the Council to look at taking this to the next level in the four years ahead.

d) GDPR update via next Personnel Committee in April

There would be an update for the Personnel Committee at their meeting in April, as a presentation from the Information Commissioners Office briefed Clerks on some of the issues that have arisen in the first 12 months and improvements made to how the data can be managed, clarifying through some case studies and answering one to one questions raised by the Town Clerk, after the presentation.
e) To Receive a report from the Practitioners Conference on training related issues
Cllrs noted a report on the modules attended by the Town Clerk and Deputy Clerk at the recent practitioner’s conference.

f) Days Field
The Town Clerk had been notified that a revised submission document would be received from Jeremy Stacey by the end of the week in respect of the outline planning application he was making on the Council’s behalf. The mix of housing is similar to the previous application, with the provision of social housing reduced to 25% in line with the emerging local plan.

g) The Antinghams
The Town Clerk reported that he was awaiting potential meeting dates for later this month or next, to discuss the ‘Issues and Options’ report presented to the Heygates Directors. Any proposals coming out of the meeting would come back to the Town Council for further guidance and approval. It was necessary for the Council’s negotiating team to hold a pre-meeting, to discuss the detail of the report to enable an informed debate with Heygates regarding the future of the Antingham’s.
h) Resurfacing Theatre St Carpark
A reminder to Councillors that work would commence at Theatre Street car park on Tuesday 26th March. The rear half of the car park would remain closed to all vehicular and pedestrian traffic, for parking and access, from that date until Thursday 11th April weather permitting. The car park is being resurfaced in three separate phases, Phase 1 is the rear of the car park, phase 2 is the parking area around the exit, and phase 3 is the parking area around the entrance. Breckland Cllr P Darby confirmed that he had spoken to officers and they would do their best to keep access available for the nursing home as much as possible but this depended on any health and safety issues as the work progressed.

i) Notice of Election
The Town Clerk reported that there was a lot of interest being shown with potential candidates to put their names forward for the Town Council elections. With 20+ people having attended the recent ‘Do you want to be a Councillor’ event on 28th February, the most we have ever had. If all fill in their nomination forms, then there will be over 20 candidates to vote for at the 2nd May election. The Notice of Election Poster had been received and was ready to be displayed from 20th March 2019, candidates then have until 4pm on Wednesday 3rd April to submit their nomination forms to the Returning Officer at Breckland Council Offices Dereham. The list of candidates would be published the next day, 4th April.
j) Garden Science Trust
There was a meeting at the Town Hall on 26th February with representatives from Breckland Council, the Garden Science Trust and the Town Council. The request was to seek clarification around the possibility of a short-term solution for the Garden Science Trust to remain on site at the Green Britain Centre, with temporary access either internal or external areas to continue their work. It has been stated that there is an unoccupancy code of conduct for vacant properties that the Council have to comply with to meet the Landlords Insurance requirements, including security. Whist the Centre was unoccupied, for health and safety and security reasons it was not advisable for the Council to allow anyone to use the Centre/site. So, permission could not be granted, the possibility still existed in the future of becoming a sub tenants, dependant on decisions moving forward. Breckland would support the Garden Science Trust in reviewing alternative options including Orford Road.
1.2. To receive Councillors' questions relating to ongoing business.
Cllr Bowler reported that she had visited the Methodist Church and thought that the quality of the work done was outstanding. The building was a beautiful asset for Swaffham and she recommended a visit.
Swimming pool land – The Town Clerk would chase up who was working the land with De Merke Estates and ask for rent.

Parking Machines – no date was available for when these might be installed as there was still no permission from highways to put the cable in over their land.
8. Finance
7.1 Accounts for payment for February 2019
The interim list was posted online with the Agenda pack and an updated list was circulated to Councillors at the meeting - Appendix 1- Cllrs queries were addressed.

It was agreed to accept the payments for February.
7.2 Pocket Park Plus – Cllrs noted the successful bid obtaining a grant for £24,500 for improvements to the Oaklands play area. Cllrs congratulated the project support officer for her successful bid.
7.3 Issues in relation to the recent Traveller incursion at Orford Rd.
Confirmation was received from the Police that they attended the Orford Road site on Saturday 9th March and all of the vehicles and caravans had vacated the site. The Travellers had been on site since Friday 22nd February, they were served notice on Monday 25th February and due to circumstances regarding a funeral, subsequently arranged for 8th March, following advice from the Police, Breckland Council and our Bailiffs, Councillors decided to tolerate the Travellers at this location, to protect other vulnerable sites elsewhere in the Town. 

The clear-up process had begun this week, and Councillors had some decisions to make in this regard. It was a case of employing the services of a contractor or hiring certain pieces of equipment and waste disposal skips, for Council outside staff to carry out this work. A limited amount of work had been carried out to date, until we obtain the guidance required from Councillors.

It was worth noting that within the same period of time we repaired a broken fence at Campingland, our tenant from the Paddock at Shouldham Lane allotments reported an attempted theft of a horse trailer, one of the gate locks at the Magazine Field allotments had been broken, so a replacement lock and keys was the expense incurred.

Cllrs considered the late issue mentioned at item 3.2 (f) earlier on the agenda of the horse that had appeared at former allotments at Days Field. Notice had been served and enforcement would cost in the region of £700, with associated additional costs for the livery of £14 per day and humane destruction and disposal of £125.00 if the horse could not be re-homed. The Town Clerk requested guidance on what action the Council wish to take in this regard. The Deputy Clerk had also drafted an additional procedure for consideration, that could be followed in the future ‘Process for dealing with Fly Grazing’.
It was agreed to allow staff to post abandonment notices but to consult with councillors before any other expenditure was incurred.

7.4 Temporarily securing the site at Orford Road to prevent a further incursion.
It was noted that the site was temporarily secure, the Town Clerk would seek guidance as to how long this temporary arrangement will last and whether there was a better way of securing the site in the short term.

The gate was broken to gain entry to the site, the padlock remaining in a locked position, but unable to stop the unauthorised encampment. The gate had been temporarily repaired and the lock replaced, the site is still vulnerable to further unauthorised encampments by forced entry.
7.5 Long-term, giving consideration to a smaller entrance at Orford Road and change grass cutting regime, either take back in-house or with contractor
The Town Clerk outlined options to make the site secure, it was requested that the Police architectural liaison service be contacted but considered that this may take a while and something should be in place sooner. Cllr Bell offered the use of a gate that was currently stored on his property. It was also agreed to review all property to identify any at risk of incursion.

It was agreed to take up Cllr Bell’s offer of the gate and to review all property regarding the risk of incursion by 25th March for Open Spaces to consider.
7.6 Emergency expenditure budget for Town Clerk/Deputy Clerk in respect of dealing with Traveller Incursions only.
Cllrs were updated on the clean up operation costs. The in-house estimate was around £1,116 +vat. Contractor quotes were awaited. It was agreed that the contractor would be used if the quote was competitive. A yearly emergency budget of up to £5,000 was agreed from the land and property budget for the Town Clerk to use on a yearly basis so that any eviction and clear up actions could be put in place quickly.
It was agreed to have an emergency budget of up to £5,000 per year from the land and property budget so that incursions could be acted upon quickly.
7.7 The need to consider a budget set aside for this type of expense, should a traveller incursion occur.
It was noted by Cllrs that it may be necessary to consider a permanent budget item for traveller incursions to deal with the prevention of unauthorised access to council land as well as eviction and clean-up costs.
7.8 
Details of tendering exercise for utility supplies at the Public Toilets, Chapel and Town Hall.

Council noted the process to review the utility had taken place. LSI had provided a more competitive review than Business Save or Utility Aid and so the contract would remain with them.
8 Correspondence or Information
8.1 General
a) To receive and consider Freedom of Information Request (in-progress) – Days Field, regarding a ransom strip of land within the site, requesting names of land holders or family trusts the Council are dealing with and an alleged conflict of interest/invested interest not been declared by a member of staff.
It was confirmed that there were no staff connections to this land and no ransom strip attached to the deeds. Cllrs discussed the request and agreed to go ahead with the search at the land registry regarding any ransom strip on Days Field.

It was agreed to go ahead with a land registry search to ascertain if there is a ransom strip associated with Days Field.

b)
Request by Cllr Bartram to release draft minutes to the general public with a few days of the meeting

Cllrs discussed the production of minutes and when they should be available. The debate considered the benefits of more timely minutes against the problems with any inaccuracies  being circulated, it was stated that if anyone had a query, staff were happy to answer questions regarding any resolutions at meetings. It was agreed by 11 votes for, one against and one abstention that the administration arrangements would remain as they were currently conducted.
It was agreed that administration arrangements would remain as they are with minutes being issued with meeting papers.
c)
Freedom of Information Request – Concluded Days Field Documents.

Cllrs noted that the request had been met and copies of relevant documents supplied.
d)
Freedom of Information Request outstanding question Days Field

The Town Clerk has had an exchange of e-mails with Sue Gattuso from Swaffham Heritage, and this confirmed the source of the information is from UDC records at the Norfolk Records Office. In the absence of any reference to the UDC minutes, there is clearly insufficient information available to brief a solicitor to obtain an estimated cost. There would be a need for the member of public to be more specific as to what it is they are trying to prove, otherwise there is little justification to incur costs. To obtain a legal opinion to check and advise on this point and whether this has been superseded by subsequent documents, it is envisaged would exceed the £450 limit for information requested under the Freedom of Information Act. It was agreed that the Town Clerk would contact the member of the public and ask if they would like to pay the extra costs to take the query forward. 

It was agreed that costs to answer the query were likely to exceed the £450 limit and the member of the public would be asked if they would like to pay these costs to take this forward.
e) 
Correspondence vis Swaffham Newsletter regarding dog walkers on the recreation ground

Cllrs noted the correspondence and agreed that the Town Clerk would respond via the newsletter.


It was agreed that the Town Clerk would respond to this letter via the newsletter.
f)
Alternative name for the development off Lynn Rd

The alternative name of Acorn (Drive, Close or Drift) was noted and approved.

It was agreed that Acorn would be a suitable name for roads on the development off Lynn Rd.
1.1. Breckland Council
a) 
E-mailed correspondence with Rob Walker regarding Leisure Centre Feasibility Study, also copied to Max Associates Ltd.


Cllrs noted the correspondence.
b) 
E-mailed correspondence with Sue Daniels, Electoral Services Team Leader regarding specific advice on ‘Purdah’ for Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group members.


Cllrs noted the correspondence.
c)
E-mailed exchange with Head of Development management in regard to a section 106 claim; also to receive verbal report from Town Clerk regarding subsequent telephone call..


Cllrs were disappointed to note the further delay in obtaining the funds. If no progress had been made by the end of the week the Town Clerk would call on the support of the Breckland Cllrs to sort this out.
1.1. Norfolk County Council 
a)
Network Improvement Strategy report prepared for the Environment, Development and Transport Committee.


Cllrs noted the report.

b) 
Otter Road/Buttercup Drive/Meadowsweet/willow Herb Drive – 20 mph zone traffic regulation order – section 38 agreement – response required by 29th March 2019.

Cllrs noted and agreed to support the regulation order.

It was agreed to support the order to create a 20mph zone.
c) 
Proposal to change the age range of Swaffham CofE VC Infant School to admit pupils from 2 up to the age of 11 years, from 1st September 2020, consultation to 27th March 2019.

Cllrs noted the proposed changes and made no comment.
d)
E-mailed correspondence with Cllr Ed Colman regarding request from Traffic and Access Group and subsequent related exchanges

Cllrs noted the correspondence and that the meeting would take place next Monday.

e)
WSP Report on ‘Through Traffic Assessment’ and findings within the Network Improvement Strategy presented to Environment, Development & Transport Committee.

Cllrs noted that report was circulated for information and that the transport and access group had produced a report looking at the issues raised by the WSP report. 
2. Correspondence or Information
A list of all other correspondence was noted - Appendix 2. 
3. COMMITTEE & WORKING GROUP reports: 

11.1  Committees
a) To receive current Committee Reports
         Planning Committee


Cllr Scott reported on the various applications discussed at the last Planning Committee. 

11.2  Working Groups
a) To receive current Working Group reports 

Swaffham Neighbourhood Plan


The Town Clerk reported that we have been informed by the Director of Planning and Building Control Simon Wood that the decision to “approve” our Neighbourhood Plan had been issued by Breckland Council following the Independent Examination, this is subject to a ‘call-in’ period which expires on 19th March 2019. The information statement and specified documents were due to be published on 21st March with a view to holding the referendum on the 2nd May. This would be confirmed, once the call-in period has passed.


We were awaiting confirmation from Susan Heinrich, the Neighbourhood Plan officer, that the amended Neighbourhood Plan was acceptable, and all necessary changes highlighted by the Examiner had been correctly applied.


There was also on-going correspondence with the Director of Planning and Building Control Simon Wood in respect of procedural issues at the 11th hour of the Examiners work, as a result of the fact check process. In summary it appears that the Steering Group were requested to undertake a piece of work which was not required by the examiner, and subsequently not passed on to the examiner. Had the Group and Rachel Leggett known this, then a different approach could have been taken. We are just trying to establish whether all of the issues raised by the Group were passed on to the examiner, and all of the requests from the examiner passed on to the Group. There was only once real bone of contention, being the date of the Neighbourhood Plan, as the Group preferred 2019-2039 reflecting a 20-year period, Breckland preferred 2016-2036 to match the Local Plan dates. The Group proposed a compromise of agreeing the end date of 2036 but suggesting it would be less confusing to the public if 2019 was the start date, this appears to have been rejected by the examiner – so the dates will be 2016-2036. 


We await copies of correspondence requested between Breckland Council and the examiner, as re-assurance for Steering Group members that they have been properly represented. We also await confirmation of the referendum on 2nd May, this should be confirmed on 19th March.

Traffic & Access Focus Group


Copies of the Focus Group notes from 8th March meeting had been circulated by e-mail to Councillors, similarly the comments in regard to the Network Improvement Strategy report. Two key points to note were that TAFG support the decision to proceed with the Church Walk lighting improvements and that regarding the Beech Close waiting restrictions - any final recommendations were to await further discussions with the head teacher about expansion of the school.

Christmas Lights Working Group


Cllr Lister reported that a fashion show to raise money for the Christmas Lights would be held on 22nd May in the Assembly Rooms. Cllrs were asked to help to sell tickets at £10.
Swaffham Heritage

Cllr Thorp confirmed that all was in order at Swaffham Heritage. Forward planning seemed to be the key to success, along with keeping the displays evolving. Education remained a key feature with Su going out and sharing her knowledge. Last Saturday many people gathered to witness Monique Slaven’s daughters rename the archaeology room ‘The Monique Slaven Room’ a fitting tribute to Monique who had served as a volunteer for many years. Cllr Thorp was asked why the Cllrs had not attended.
Cllr Thorp reported that a care and conservation plan was in place to ensure that collections were cared for and an audit carried out. The shop still attracts people and there had been an increase in sales. Peter Willgoss would be handing over the running to the shop to two other volunteers, Sue and Shirley. The TIC reported a fall in footfall for the first time since the TIC was established this reflects national trends.

Cllrs reported that they were unaware of the event until the Wednesday before the event and regretted that more of them were unable to attend.
Town Team
Cllr Scott reported that following the Breckworld app work was underway to do the same for the walks around Swaffham. It was hope that Stephen Fry might do the voiceover as he had for Breckworld. It was noted that Mr Fry’s involvement had been arranged by a local business.
12. Reports by Representatives from Outside Bodies

There were no reports. 
13. Dates of forthcoming meetings and to receive any items for a future agenda:

	12.2
	Open Spaces
	Mon
	25th Mar
	6.30pm
	Council Chamber

	12.5
	Planning Committee
	Tues
	26th Mar
	12.noon
	Council Chamber

	12.6
	Full Council
	Wed
	10th Apr
	6.30pm
	Council Chamber


14. ADMISSION TO MEETINGS ACT (PUBLIC BODIES) 1960:
Confidential Business following the exclusion of the public and press
14.1 
Staff related issues from the Personnel Committee.


The Town Clerk reported that an appointment had been made to the part-time vacancy in the outside team. Mr Bradley Sharp would be starting work on 26th March.
14.2 
Deputy Mayor for 2019/20

There were no nominations.
14.3
Recharge of Grave Digging fee for a recent Burial

Cllr Bell left the meeting. Cllrs discussed the outstanding payment of invoice 18C62. 
It was agreed to accept the mitigating circumstances and write off the outstanding balance of Invoice 18C62 of £285.00. Cllrs Voted 6 for, 2 against and 3 abstained.
The meeting closed at 10.07pm


              Mayor…………………
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No Payment Name Details Price VAT Total

547 Card Amazon Office noticeboard 23.75 £          4.75 £              28.50 £               

548 Card SLCC ALCC - annual membership - Town Clerk  £       386.00  £                -    386.00 £             

549 Card Amazon External hard drive  £         59.99  £                -    59.99 £               

550 d/d Lloyds Bank

Monthly Corporate card fee - Jan 19

 £           3.00  £                -    3.00 £                 

551 d/d Worldpay

Monthly credit card fees - Jan 19

 £           7.28  £            0.02  7.30 £                 

552 Card Blinds Direct

Office blinds

 £       109.06  £          21.81  130.87 £             

553 Card Amazon

Office batteries

 £         19.88  £            3.98  23.86 £               

554 Card Amazon

Town Hall - hoover and hall rugs

 £       135.40  £          27.09  162.49 £             

 £       744.36  £          57.65   £             802.01 

555 BACS Net Salaries Town Council 

 £  16,947.13 

 £                -     £        16,947.13 

556 BACS Inland Revenue Tax & National Insurance  £    5,143.93  £                -     £          5,143.93 

557 BACS Norfolk Pension Service Superannuation  £    5,154.90  £                -     £          5,154.90 

Town Hall - Rates

Market - Rates

Cemetery - Rates

Public Toilet - Rates 

Town Council - Fax & Broadband 720469  £         47.99  £            9.60 

Museum - Telephone 721230  £         22.24  £            4.45 

Town Council - Telephone 722922  £         36.03  £            7.20 

Town Council - Alarm 724967  £         13.00  £            2.60 

Town Wifi   £       243.49  £          48.70 

560 300247 Petty Cash  £       166.90  £                -     £             166.90 

561 BACS CJM Electrical  Buttercross  £       982.23  £        196.45   £          1,178.68 

562 BACS Cooleraid Town Hall drinking water - Jan 19  £           7.90  £            1.58   £                 9.48 

563 BACS G&G Fencing The Oaklands play area - fence removal  £       985.00  £        197.00   £          1,182.00 

564 d/d Hitachi Truck Lease - Feb 19  £       336.88  £          67.37   £             404.25 

565 BACS JP Skips Cemetery skip   £       133.33  £          26.67   £             160.00 

566 BACS Lyreco Stationery & PPE   £       110.50  £          22.10   £             132.60 

567 BACS SLCC Practitioners Conf 2019  £       598.00  £          80.00   £             678.00 

568 d/d SSE Southern Electric Town Hall Electricity Q4 2018/19  £    1,243.02  £        248.60   £          1,491.62 

569 d/d SSE Southern Electric Town Hall Gas Q4 2018/19  £       853.85  £        170.77   £          1,024.62 

570 d/d SSE Southern Electric Public Toilets - Jan 19  £         97.58  £            4.87   £             102.45 

571 BACS Swaffham Carpet & Bedding Town Hall carpets - final bill  £       905.00  £        581.00  1,486.00 £          

572 BACS T K Drakes General supplies  £         57.00  £          11.40   £               68.40 

573 BACS Travis Perkins General supplies  £         56.43  £          11.29   £               67.72 

574 BACS Travis Perkins Town Hall - stair scaffolding hire   £         85.25  £          17.05   £             102.30 

575 BACS Veolia Waste Management - Jan 19  £       190.05  £          38.01   £             228.06 

576 d/d Vodafone Mobile phone - Dec 18 & new sim card delivery  £         48.31  £            9.65   £               57.96 

577 BACS World's Fair Ltd Annual Market Directory - 2019 entry   £       130.00  £          26.00   £             156.00 

Sub Total £  35,340.30  £     1,840.01   £        37,180.31 

578 BACS Christmas Decorators  Christmas Lights purchase  £    3,313.00  £        662.60   £          3,975.60 

579 300246 Myhill & Son Ltd Pigeon deterrent  £         31.98  £                -     £               31.98 

580 BACS Norfolk ALC Staff Training - C Smith  £         30.00  £            6.00   £               36.00 

581 BACS Nicola Barnes HR Services - Jan 19  £       135.00  £                -     £             135.00 

582 BACS Rialtas Business Sols Annual users fee  £       648.00  £        129.60   £             777.60 

583 BACS T K Drakes Town Hall/Museum - boiler annual service  £       100.00  £          20.00   £             120.00 

584 Card Screwfix Cordless combi drill  £       100.00  £          19.99   £             119.99 

585 BACS ATS Euromaster Lawn mower repairs - Oct 18  £         13.10  £            2.62   £               15.72 

586 d/d SSE - Southern Electric Cemetery Chapel - electricity - Jan 19  £         30.54  £            1.52   £               32.06 

587 BACS Swaffham Service Centre Monthly fuel costs - Jan 19  £       110.05  £          22.01   £             132.06 

 £  39,851.97  £     2,704.35   £        42,556.32 

588 Transfer Unity Trust Bank From deposit to current - cover pymts  £        25,000.00 

Cash Analysis Cash & Cheques taken over the counter

1,297.94 £          

Cash Analysis Cash & Cheques taken over the counter

4,092.85 £          

Cash Analysis Cash & Cheques taken over the counter

887.36 £             

Cash Analysis Cash & Cheques taken over the counter

683.20 £             

Cash Analysis Cash & Cheques taken over the counter

5,020.43 £          

Total Additional Income received by BACS  £          3,724.97 

 £        15,706.75 

Salary  £    3,682.79  £            6.40   £          3,689.19 

Museum - Telephone 721230  £         22.24  £            4.45   £               26.69 

Electricity - Jan 19  £         47.94  £            9.59   £               57.53 

 £    3,705.03   £          10.85  £          3,715.88 

558 Breckland Council  d/d

07-Jan-19

Total BACS

09-Jan-19

Late Bills - received after agenda issued

Bank Transfers 

 February & March 2019 - no payment 

Swaffham Town Council - Accounts for February 2019

Paid - 1st -11th February 2019 Town Council  meeting

To be authorised and paid - post 11th February 2019 Town Council meeting

Sub Total

TOTAL

Items of expenditure to be reclaimed 

 £             435.30 

Summary of Income - January 2019 (market rents, allotment deposits, cemetery invoices, room rentals, loan payments etc)

559

30-Jan-19

TOTAL

Sues News 

16-Jan-19

Immervox (Jan 2019) d/d



23-Jan-19

Museum

TOTAL

Age Concern



	LIST OF CORRESPONDENCE – February 2019 


	General

	a) 
	Email - Church Kissing Gates – PPS Project & Church Walk lighting 

	b) 
	Email - SCOPE – notification of house to house collection dates

	c) 
	Email - Norfolk ALC – bulletins 

	d) 
	Email - Norfolk Parish Training & Support – update 

	e) 
	Email - SLCC – new bulletin

	f) 
	Email - Excessive Water usage – correspondence

	g) 
	Email - NALC – newsletters – January 2019

	h) 
	Email - Transport & Access Focus Group suggestions 

	i) 
	Email - Rt. Hon Elizabeth Truss MP – January 2019 news report

	j) 
	Email - Buttercross – UKPN disconnection certificate

	k) 
	Email - Swaffham Cemetery gravestone request

	l) 
	Email - Community Action Norfolk - newsletter

	m) 
	Email - Letter to Heygates – Issues & Options report re the Antinghams

	n) 
	Email - Tumbler Hill Allotment – ongoing issue

	Breckland Council

	o) 
	Email - Breckland News items - January 2019

	p) 
	Email - Street Naming enquiry

	q) 
	Email - Planning Application – TRE/2018/0283/TPO update

	r) 
	Email - Breckland Car Parks - gritting

	s) 
	Email - Swaffham Town Council - Precept 2019-20

	t) 
	Email - Garden Science Trust

	Norfolk County Council

	u) 
	Email - Cley Road Highways enquiry

	Police

	No Correspondence  

	
	


Public Participation

Mr Ian Pilcher – Whilst he had had a timely and courteous response to his previous enquiry, Mr Pilcher expressed his concern that the Town Hall pyramid payroll appeared expensive. He thought that there were other models that may provide a more efficient and cost effective structure. The Town Clerk agreed to go through the structure and explain why it was in place in the current format.
Mr Stan Sole – following his enquiry it was confirmed to Mr Sole that a ransom strip was a piece of land that was retained by a landowner to keep control of a development for example by affecting the access to an area. There was no ransom strip at Days Field. It was also confirmed that there is no link to any members of staff regarding the ownership of the land.
Mr Reg Dowden – reported to Council that a report had been done by Mr Quinton recommending a swimming pool for Swaffham and stating that a feasibility study should be done. Whilst some other surveys had been done this work had not been completed. It was confirmed by Councillors that there was a current report on leisure services by Breckland, but these were only looking at dry services. There was no money available for a swimming pool in Swaffham.
Mr John Zeilinski  - it was confirmed to Mr Zeilinski that copies of all reports on the agenda could be found on the Council website. Mr Zeilinski suggested that a survey of vulnerable and unsecured sites should be carried out.
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Initials: _____     


